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Responsiveness Summary 
Permit No. NY0275867, DEC # 9-0624-00025/00009 

Sealand Waste, LLC 
Carroll C&D Management Facility 

 
February 6, 2020 

 
Background 
The New York State Department of Environmental Conservation (NYSDEC) issued a final 
State Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (SPDES) permit for Carroll C&D 
Management Facility on May 22, 2020.  The final permit was is a new SPDES Permit 
pursuant to 6 NYCRR Part 750 following the receipt of a Form NY-2C as outlined in the 
final Fact Sheet.  The draft permit was publicly noticed in the Environmental Notice 
Bulletin on December 13, 2017, the Southern Tier Penny Saver on December 16, 2017 
and The Post-Journal (Jamestown) on December 13, 2017. The public comment period 
closed on February 12, 2018. 
 
Timely comments were received from: 
 

 Affiliation Name Date 

1 
Daigler Engineering, PC on 
behalf of Sealand Waste, LLC 

Allyson M. Zurawski 1/5/2018 

 
As required by 6 NYCRR 621.10(e), NYSDEC has prepared this Responsiveness 
Summary to address the comments that were received on the draft permit. The comments 
on the draft permit and fact sheet, and NYSDEC’s responses, have been organized to 
follow the format of the final Permit.  Frequently raised comments are summarized and 
presented as one general comment and are not repeated as specific comments under 
the Responsiveness Summary. The full text of all comments received as part of the public 
notice process are included in the Appendix of this Responsiveness Summary. All 
comments on the draft permit and fact sheet are addressed below with commenter(s) 
referenced at the end of each comment. 
 
In 2012, USEPA Region 2 reviewed the template that NYSDEC was using to write fact 
sheets and found that it complied with the legal requirement for fact sheets, in accordance 
with 6 NYCRR 750-1.9.  NYSDEC developed the fact sheet that accompanied the draft 
permit for Carroll C&D Management Facility using that original template. After the public 
notice of the draft permit, NYSDEC began using a new format for fact sheets.  This new 
format, which is used statewide, also complies with all the requirements in 6 NYCRR 750-
1.9. USEPA likewise endorsed the revised format in January 2019.  The revised format 
generally improves clarity to enhance the public’s understanding of NYSDEC’s process 
to develop a permit. It presents the facility-specific requirements followed by general 
requirements presented in an appendix.    
 
In response to comments received on the draft permit, the fact sheet for the Carroll C&D 
Management Facility final permit has been reorganized using the revised format and in 
doing so further clarifies the derivation of permit limitations. Specific changes made in the 
final Fact Sheet, in response to timely public comments, have been noted in the 
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responses below. No new supporting information is provided in the final Fact Sheet, but 
additional content has been added to clarify what was in included in the draft fact sheet.  
 
Specific Comments  
 

A. General Facility Information Updates  
Comment 1: “The facility name should be changed to Carroll C&D Management Facility.” 
 
Response 1: The permit has been changed as requested. 
 
 
Comment 2: “Suggest replacing Carroll as the “city”, with Frewsburg (an unincorporated 
hamlet), since Frewsburg is the mailing address associated with zip code 14738.”  
 
Response 2: The permit has been changed as requested. 
 
 
Comment 3: “Change zip code for Frewsburg from 14543 to 14738.” 
 
Response 3: The permit has been changed as requested. 
 
 
Comment 4: The commenter requested that language similar to that included in the fact 
sheet, regarding development with respect to C(TS) standards instead of C(T) standards, 
be also included in the permit (or alternatively, changing the classification of Storehouse 
Run throughout the permit). 
 
Response 4: The Department does not believe incorporation of this statement into this 
permit is necessary and a change to the listed classification within the permit would not 
be appropriate. Storehouse Run is classified, at this time, as C(T) and therefore it would 
be incorrect to state the classification otherwise. The statement made in the fact sheet is 
sufficient to acknowledge that the permit is protective, at this time, of Class C(TS) 
standards. 
 
 
Comment 5: “Change Mailing Name from Daniel Bree to Sealand Waste, LLC. Daniel 
Bree is identified as the Responsible Official or Agent.” 
 
Response 5: This comment is now moot, since the Department’s permit forms have been 
updated to remove this field/table. In accordance with 6 NYCRR 750-2.5, electronic 
reporting is required for all discharge monitoring reports (DMRs), thus a mailing address 
for DMRs is no longer necessary. Additional electronic reporting language and 
requirements have been incorporated on the “Recording, Reporting, and Additional 
Monitoring Requirements” page of the final permit. 
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Comment 6: “Sealand proposes to rename outfalls to identify internal monitoring points 
for discharges that are tributary to the final effluent discharge points per the NYSDEC’s 
November 2001 Instructions for Completing Application Form NY-2C, as follows: 

a. Outfall 005 to Outfall 04C; 
b. Outfall 006 to Outfall 04D; and, 
c. Outfall 007 to Outfall 005.” 

 
Response 6: The Department has accepted this request to rename outfalls. The draft 
permit was developed based on the Form NY-2C that was submitted by the permittee 
and subsequent discussions with the permittee’s consultant, Daigler Engineering, PC. It 
was previously communicated, as indicated in the draft permit’s monitoring locations map, 
that each of the outfalls requested to be renamed, were identified as Outfalls 005, 006, 
and 007. Given that Outfalls 005 and 006 are internal outfalls, directed to the Outfall 004 
treatment system, and were identified in the publicly noticed permit and fact sheet as 
such, these Outfalls should be renamed as Outfalls 04C and 04D. Subsequently, Outfall 
007 will be renamed Outfall 005 to maintain continuity in the numeric naming scheme. 
 
 
Comment 18: “The figure was updated to reflect the proposed changes in the outfall 
designations (see comment #6). Also, the locations of outfalls 001, 002, 004, and 007 
were modified to be consistent with the Stream Disturbance Permit application.” 
 
Response 18: The revised figure has been noted and the permit was updated to include 
the current figure. 
 

B. Wastewater Type 
Comment 7: “There are no existing or proposed leachate discharges at any outfall. 
Sealand proposes the “wastewater type” be modified to reflect either stormwater runoff 
or groundwater, as appropriate. For instance, Outfall 001 will discharge stormwater runoff, 
but from both construction/disturbed areas and stabilized areas.” 
 
Response 7: The wastewater types for Outfalls 04A, 04B, 04C, and 04D were previously 
noticed as “landfill leachate & groundwater”. Upon review, it has been determined that 
the wastewater type should have been listed as “contaminated groundwater”.  
 
Pursuant to 40 CFR 445.1(d), the provisions of Part 445 do not apply to discharges of 
contaminated groundwater. Therefore, the wastewater types for these outfalls have been 
corrected to “contaminated groundwater”. Since Part 445 is not applicable, previously 
proposed effluent limitations for several parameters (α-Terpineol, Benzoic acid, p-Cresol, 
Phenol, and Zinc) have been removed. These effluent limitations have been maintained 
at Outfall 004, since this discharges is contaminated stormwater and contaminated 
groundwater. Pursuant to 40 CFR 445, contaminated groundwater discharges are 
specifically excluded, however contaminated stormwater is considered to be a landfill 
wastewater and is therefore subject to these regulations. While these limitations have 
been removed from Outfalls 04A, 04B, 04C, and 04D, there is no need to re-notice the 
permit, since each of these outfalls are considered internal outfalls. Outfall 004 still 
maintains the same level of limitation stringency. 
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Comment 8: “Sealand proposes the wastewater type for each outfall be revised to be 
consistent with rationale proposed in Comment 7.” 
 
Response 8: The wastewater types for several outfalls have been revised, as noted in the 
responses to comments 7 and 15. Please note the Department acknowledges that Outfall 
01A is an internal outfall that may be tributary to Outfall 001 and/or Outfall 002. The 
requested name for Outfall 01/02A is not logistically possible, due to compliance coding 
character limitations, thus, this outfall remains permitted as Outfall 01A. 
 

C. Temperature 
Comment 9: “Sealand understands that 6NYCRR Part 704.2 prohibits discharges to 
stream classified for trout at temperatures over 70°F. As described in the July 2016 
Engineering Report for the 6NYCRR Part 608 Protection of Waters permit, thermistors 
will be installed in each of the four graded filter outlet structures to continuously monitor 
and record the temperature of the discharge [from Outfalls 001 and 002] to Storehouse 
Run between May 15th and September 15th. Sealand requests the SPDES permit reflect 
this conservative approach to temperature monitoring; that is, the Sample Frequency be 
changed from Monthly to Continuous between May 15th and September 15th, and the 
Sample Type from grab to Recorder.” 
 
Response 9: The permit has been changed for Outfalls 001 and 002. Since discharge is 
expected year-round, the monthly monitoring requirement for the period September 16th 
to May 14th is still required. 
 
 
Comment 10: “None of these outfalls [Outfalls 01/02A, 04A, 04B, 04C, 04D, and 005] 
discharge directly to Storehouse Run, and all are groundwater. Hundreds of groundwater 
temperature measurements were obtained at the site during monitoring well development 
activity, and that data is included in Appendix B of the March 2016 Site Investigation 
Report. All of these measurements consistently fell in a range between 42°F and 55°F. 
There is no reasonable expectation groundwater temperatures will ever approach the 
70°F maximum. Sealand requests this monitoring requirement be eliminated at the 
referenced outfalls.” 
 
Response 10: The Department has reevaluated the need for temperature data and has 
determined that monitoring at the internal outfalls is not necessary, so long as monitoring 
continues at the actual point of discharge to waters of the State. Therefore, temperature 
monitoring requirements have been removed from Outfalls 01A, 04A, 04B, 005 (renamed 
04C), and 006 (renamed 04D). Outfall 007 (renamed 005) is not considered an internal 
outfall, thus the effluent limitation remains. Similar to outfall 003 (see also response to 
comment 11), a footnote has been added to require temperature monitoring/limitation only 
during the period May 1 – October 31. 
 

D. Flow Monitoring 
Comment 12: “We assume the requirement for continuous flow rate monitoring on the 
stormwater discharges (for all but Outfalls 01/02A (formerly 01A) and 005 (formerly 007)) 
is in error, noting the apparent discrepancy between the continuous Sample Frequency 
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and the grab Sample Type included in the draft permit. Sealand requests the department 
change the flow rate Sample Frequency for all final effluent discharge locations (excluding 
Outfall 005 (formerly 007)) to Monthly. Sealand proposes to compute a flow rate for these 
outfalls based on flow depth measurements, channel lining or pipe material properties, 
hydraulic geometry and slope. The Sample Type then, in accordance with guidance 
provided in Appendix F of the NYSDEC’s February 2002 DMR Manual, would be changed 
to Calculated for those outfalls.” 
 
Response 12: The “Grab” sample frequency for Outfalls 001, 002, 003, 004, and 04A-
04D were in error. The request to change to “Calculated” was considered, however the 
Department often considers this method of flow rate monitoring as “Estimated”. Thus, the 
sample frequency has been changed from “Grab” to "Estimated” for each of the stated 
outfalls. 
 
 
Comment 13: “The porewater drain and the dewatering wells/trench drain will be metered 
as described in the February 2016 Water Withdrawal Permit application. Sealand 
requests the Sample Type be changed to Recorder in accordance with TOGS 1.2.1, 
Section E.1.b.” 
 
Response 13: The permit has been changed for Outfalls 01A and 005, as requested. 
 

E. Total Suspended Solids 
Comment 14: “The porewater drain and the dewatering wells/trench drain discharges will 
be groundwater. Elevated TSS levels are not expected in the groundwater pumped from 
these two outfalls. Sealand proposes TSS be removed from monitoring at Outfall 01/02A 
(formerly 01A) and Outfall 005 (formerly 007).” 
 
Response 14: The Department has considered the request to remove TSS monitoring 
from Outfalls 01A and 005. Since Outfall 01A is prior to the graded filters and monitoring 
exists at Outfalls 001 and 002, removing monitoring for TSS at Outfall 01A is justified. 
The monitoring at Outfalls 001 and 002 will inform the effectiveness of the graded filter 
treatment system and the continued protection of water quality.  
 
The TSS monitoring requirement at Outfall 005 (formerly 007) is necessary, as this 
effluent is the final discharge. The Department determined that monitoring was included 
by error and should have been limited to 10 mg/L, in accordance with TOGS 1.3.1. 
Discharges to intermittent streams should be limited to a TSS daily maximum of 10 mg/L 
and the water quality standard of 6.5 – 8.5 su for pH. The permit has been revised to 
include a 10 mg/L limitation for TSS as a monthly grab sample. 
 
 
Comment 17: “There appears to be an error in the daily maximum for TSS (10 mg/L). The 
Industrial SPDES Permit Fact Sheet lists the daily maximum as 88 mg/L, consistent with 
the MSGP section L and all other outfalls in the draft permit. Sealand request the 
department revise this daily maximum for Outfall 004 to be 88 mg/L.” 
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Response 17: No change has been made in response to this comment. Outfall 004 is an 
external outfall to the receiving waterbody. The daily maximum TSS limitation of 88 mg/L 
is a technology-based effluent limit (TBEL) from the USEPA effluent limitation guidelines 
(ELGs), per 40 CFR Part 445. The NYSDEC Multi-sector General Permit (MSGP) is 
required to include limitations at least as stringent as the ELG limitations for sectors where 
covered facilities are subject to ELGs. The TSS limitation of 10 mg/L is a water quality-
based effluent limit (WQBEL), in accordance with TOGS 1.3.1 for new dischargers to 
intermittent streams. This 10 mg/L limitation is required for the protection of the receiving 
water quality. 
 

F. Outfall 003 
Comment 11: “Outfall 003 will discharge diverted stormwater runoff from upland forests 
upgradient of the landfill to the drainage channel on the north side of Sandberg Road. 
The Sandberg Road roadside channel discharges offsite to an existing 15-inch diameter 
culvert, which flows under Sandberg Road and releases runoff to the ground surface. 
From that point, the diverted, non-contact stormwater runoff will be conveyed through 
forested terrain before entering Storehouse Run about 2,000 feet south of the site. Due 
to the significant reach of the watercourse between Outfall 003 and Storehouse Run, 
Sealand request the monthly temperature measurement be eliminated at this location.” 
 
Response 11: Temperature monitoring at Outfall 003 was included since this is an 
external outfall that discharges to a Class C(T) receiving water. Further, flows tributary to 
this outfall pass through retention ponds, which are designed to provide a period of 
hydraulic retention of stormwater, thereby having the potential to increase the 
temperature of the stormwater prior to discharge. Since discharge from Outfall 003 is 
likely to be non-continuous, the temperature monitoring was required as a grab sample, 
rather than continuous. Since the receiving water is a trout water, a temperature limitation 
is required for protection of aquatic life. A footnote has been added to identify the 
temperature limitation as applicable only from May 1 to October 31 to ensure protection 
of aquatic life. During the period, November 1 to April 30, no limitation shall apply nor 
sampling be required. 
 
 
Comment 15: “As summarized in the Industrial SPDES Permit Fact Sheet, monitoring 
temperature (see comment #13 for additional discussion), flow rate, and TSS is for 
information purposes only. We are unsure of the need or basis for monitoring pH. Outfall 
003 consists of non-contact stormwater runoff from undisturbed forested upland areas 
that will be diverted to a roadside channel. Non-contact diversion water does not enter 
onto the active areas of the site and does not discharge directly to Storehouse Run, where 
Sealand proposes a strict monitoring program. Sealand request the department eliminate 
pH, temperature, flow rate, and TSS monitoring at Outfall 003.” 
 
Response 15: It is assumed that the reference to comment 13 was in error and rather 
was in reference to comment 11 (for temperature requirements at Outfall 003). As stated 
above in the response to comment 11, temperature requirements cannot be removed. 
The discharge from Outfall 003 is a single point source of retained stormwater, which  
could potentially accumulate suspended solids during the storm event. Since Outfall 003 
is an external outfall, which will discharge collected and retained stormwater, monitoring 
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of flow rate and TSS is necessary to ensure adequate protection of water quality and 
aquatic life. As stated in the response to comment 12, flow rate monitoring has been 
corrected to a monthly estimation.  
 
Previously, it was assumed that Outfall 003 was to be to groundwater, as the volume of 
discharge would be small enough that it was not expected to reach a surface water of the 
State prior to infiltrating into the ground. Based on the description provided in the 
comments, it appears the discharge could be large enough to reach a surface water of 
the State. Therefore, in accordance with TOGS 1.3.1, discharges to intermittent streams 
should be limited to a TSS daily maximum of 10 mg/L and the water quality standard of 
6.5 – 8.5 su for pH. The permit has been revised to include a 10 mg/L limitation for TSS 
as a monthly grab sample. 
 

G. Numerical Effluent Parameters 
Comment 16: “It is understood Sealand must obtain this individual SPDES Discharge 
Permit due to the mild impact evidenced in one groundwater sample obtained from drain 
tile 2. It is noteworthy this impact was not verified in the re-sampling event. In light of the 
failure to verify impacts, Sealand objects to the requirements for monthly sampling and 
laboratory analysis of 24-hour composite samples from internal monitoring points 04A, 
04B, 04C, and 04D. This frequency far exceeds the annual grab sampling frequency for 
final effluent discharge outfalls  under the SPDES Multi-Sector General Permit for 
Stormwater Discharges Associated with Industrial Activity (MSGP) for land disposal 
facilities. Sealand request the department modify the internal monitoring point sample 
frequency to quarterly, and since the discharge is steady state, Sealand suggests a grab 
sample is warranted in lieu of the 24-hour composite.” 
 
Response 16: The Department has re-considered the continuous nature of the discharge 
and the sampling requirements specified in the permit. As these discharges are expected 
to be essentially continuous and are not solely non-contact stormwater runoff, the 
sampling frequency remains as “monthly.” The pollutant sampling sample type has been 
changed from “24-hr. Composite” to “Grab” at all outfalls. 
 


